




Chairperson's Welcome 
It has been my pleasure and honour to serve as Chairperson of Crime Victims Helpline (CVH) from July of this 

year and I am delighted to introduce our Annual Report for 2024. I invite you to explore this report for a 

detailed overview of CVH's achievements, financial performance, strategic initiatives and highlights from the 

past year. 

I want to pay tribute to my predecessor, Michael Tyndall who was with CVH for many years, firstly as a Board 

Director and then as Chairperson. A hard act to follow, I am grateful for his legacy of exceptional 

leadership as well as his high governance standards and unwavering dedication to CVH and its mission to 

help victims of crime. 

2024 was a very successful year for CVH. Thanks to the tireless efforts of our team and the support of our 

stakeholders, we are proud to have expanded our services and enhanced operational efficiency through 

extending our Helpline hours and upgrading our technology. On behalf of the Board of Directors, I want to 

sincerely thank our exceptionally dedicated team of staff and volunteers who give their all to provide 

practical and emotional support to victims of crime, helping them in an empathic, non-judgemental way at a 

very stressful time in their lives. I especially want to thank our wonderful CEO, Michele Puckhaber, for her 

passion to help victims, her inspirational leadership and never-ending efforts to improve the services which 

CVH offers. 

I am most grateful to the Directors throughout 2024, for their commitment as well as their guidance, 

expertise and attention to governance in supporting CVH's aim to help victims of crime in the best way 

possible. I have greatly valued their ongoing support since I took over as Chairperson. We also welcomed a 

new Director, Eoin Heffernan, to the Board this year and his experience and insights are already making 

positive contributions to CVH. 

We are extremely grateful to the Department of Justice for the necessary funding to enable us to deliver our 

services and for their enthusiasm and support for what we do. CVH complies fully with the requirements of 

the Grant Agreement issued by the Department of Justice and we look forward to continuing this valuable 

relationship into the future as we develop and expand the strong organisational structure already in place. 

I feel privileged to be chairing CVH, a very effectively managed organisation which incorporates good 

governance and financial controls whilst never losing sight of our overall altruistic mission. We are aware of 

the vital need for charities to ensure public trust in them and we adhere strongly to the Charities 

Governance Code and all requirements of the Charities Regulator. 

Looking forward, we are preparing a new Strategic Plan for 2026 through to 2030. We have confidence 

that the combination of our inspirational, dedicated CEO, selfless staff and volunteers, stakeholders and 

Directors, and our patron (retired Judge Gillian Hussey) mean that CVH remains strongly positioned to 

enhance and expand its services and continue its support victims of crime. Sadly, crime will always be 

inherent in society and we are grateful for all these supports that enable us to play our part in assisting 

those affected by it. 

Clare Cresswell 

Chairperson 









https://youtu.be/7UIgqVBjrpo?feature=shared





















